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   These comments are being provided in regard to the proposed project known as “Bottlegate Farm Site Plan Amendment Review, Route 52, Kent, NY, TM: 22.-1-13”.
   As you probably know, the Winter Garden Farm, as it is formally known, represents one of the important historic sites within the town of Kent. Located along Townsend Ridge, it was owned by various members of the Townsend family for approximately 150 years. Its history has been documented in William S. Pelletreau’s “History of Putnam County NY”, written in 1886; by the Kent Historical Society in its 1976 publication entitled “An Historic Biographical Profile of the Town of Kent, Putnam County, New York”; and the 2012 “Collaborative History of Putnam County, New York”, as part of the Putnam County Bicentennial commemoration. 
   In November of 2008, the town of Kent adopted its updated Master Plan, which included a number of recommendations regarding the preservation of historic sites within the town. The plan noted that cultural and historic assets such as old homes, mills, and other structures, including stone walls and stone chambers, be protected. The plan went on to state that “The Planning Board should make every effort to ensure that these are preserved when reviewing site plan and subdivision applications” (55). In fact, on page 48 of the town’s revised Master Plan, a picture of the Winter Garden Farm is included as an example of the historic and cultural definition of the town. And in Appendix A of the Master Plan, the Winter Garden Farm is listed as an unmarked historic site within the town. On page 117 of the Plan, it is recommended that Kent must preserve its rural character, and specifically states “Much of Kent’s beauty derives from its rural character. While absorbing slow but continued population, housing, and commercial growth, Kent must shape this growth so that its attractiveness remains community-wide, rather than reduced to remnants. Many of the plan recommendations focus on preserving remaining rural, historic, and scenic character.”
   Everyone driving down Route 52, the main thoroughfare through Kent, recognizes something special as they observe and marvel at the large milk bottles gracing the entrance of the old farm. Those milk bottles tell a story of Kent’s past as a dairy farming community throughout most of the 1800s and early 1900s. The old house, originally built by the Townsend family and later improved upon by later owners, represents a link to our past which cannot be replaced. According to Pelletreau in 1886: "Mr. Cyrus C. Townsend, who is well known as an extensive farmer of the town of Kent, was born on his father's farm March 17th, 1837. When fifteen years old he came with his father to reside on the old homestead of his grandfather, on Townsend Ridge, and this has been his residence till the present time. The original farm has been largely increased till it now embraces 280 acres and is one of the finest in the town and county. On this homestead, near the present barn, was, in the middle of the last century, an enclosure known as the "Horse Pound," which gave its name to the principal road through Kent and Carmel. It was made for the purpose of securing the large numbers of stray horses which ran at large in early times. Long lines of fence converged to the pound, and between these the horses were driven to the enclosure” (709). 
   The presence of the Horse Pound on this farm gave rise to the naming of Horsepound Road and Horsepound Brook, which endure today. The last Townsend to own it was Arthur Townsend (1856-1945) and his wife, Ella Terwilliger Townsend (1861-1928). Their daughter, Ruth Townsend, served as Putnam County Deputy Clerk, and passed away in 1968. 

   In the late 1930s, the farm enjoyed a revival of interest when Mr. Stanley “Chic” Johnson of the famous vaudeville comedy team of “Olsen & Johnson” purchased the old Arthur Townsend farm. They were best known for the slapstick comedy hit “Hellz-A-Poppin”, which ran for many years. The farm, technically owned by the “O & J Corporation”, was managed as a dairy farm, and many improvements were made to the property, including the building of new modernized poultry houses to hold several thousand hens. When the adjoining farm to the south became available, they purchased that as well. It was known as the “Winter Garden Farm”, named after the famous theater where the performers had so many successful runs starting in the 1920s, and where they eventually held a controlling interest. Life Magazine actually ran a photo series from the farm in the 1940s.
   We understand that the old Townsend house, which was restored by Chic Johnson in the 1940s, has been condemned by the town. Given the extensive and important historic interest of this site, we are requesting that if at all possible, the house be spared from destruction. We are also requesting that the other historic elements of the property, including the expansive stone cold storage facilities, stone walls, remnants of the Horse Pound, the entryway milk bottles, and other historic items of interest, be preserved in the final plan for this property. 

   As far as the future use of this site and the impacts upon the town’s visual and cultural aesthetics, we have the following questions:

1. How will this property be used? The maps indicate that the new building will include office and storage space, but does not indicate if this is for the use of the applicant’s current business or some other expanded purpose?

2. What will the new building look like? We’ve seen the pictures of the proposed gray siding and green roofing, but what will the final version look like from the street?

3. What types of vehicles and how many will be stored on the property? How many trucks and other vehicles will be entering and exiting the property each day, and at what times of the day?

4. Where will these vehicles enter and exit the property? Will the driveway with the milk bottles be impacted in any way?
5. How many trees will be removed, and how will that impact the view from the street?

6. How many stone walls will be removed or altered? From the street we can see that portions of the cold storage stone work in the rear of the property, originally built by the Townsends, are already being taken down.

7. What will be the visual impacts from the proposed lighting on the property? Will the property be lit overnight?
8. Will the proposed swale be sufficient to prevent water from draining off on to Horse Pound Road? As you know, the intersection of Horsepound Road and Route 52 has been a notoriously icy location in the winter.

9. What will be the noise impacts during construction and post construction?

10. Has the Planning Board considered the cumulative impacts on our roads and aesthetics from this project in addition to the other projects, such as the approved Patterson Crossing shopping mall on Route 311and the pending Kent Materials project on Route 52?

11. We understand that the fire department has been using the Townsend house for training purposes. If it is safe enough so as not to endanger our invaluable emergency service volunteers, why isn’t it sound enough to be spared from the wrecking ball?

   In summary, we hope that the final version of this project will not impact the historic assets, the visual aesthetics, and the overall character of the town. We’ve already lost the old Kent Cliffs General Store, and other sites, in recent years. Once these historic structures are gone, they are gone forever. In this year when we are celebrating Putnam County’s bicentennial and its storied past, we ask that you consider Kent’s history and unique character as you review these plans and make your final decisions on this project.
   Thank you.
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